# The impacts of biofuel production on biodiversity: A review of the current literature

December 2009



The United Nations Environment Programme World Conservation Monitoring Centre (UNEP-WCMC) is the biodiversity assessment and policy implementation arm of the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), the world's foremost intergovernmental environmental organization. The centre has been in operation since 1989, combining scientific research with practical policy advice.

UNEP-WCMC provides objective, scientifically rigorous products and services to help decision makers recognize the value of biodiversity and apply this knowledge to all that they do. Its core business is managing data about ecosystems and biodiversity, interpreting and analysing that data to provide assessments and policy analysis, and making the results available to international decision-makers and businesses.

# Prepared by

#### Alison Campbell and Nathalie Doswald



Disclaimer:

The contents of this report do not necessarily reflect the views or policies of UNEP-WCMC or contributory organisations. The designations employed and the presentations do not imply the expressions of any opinion whatsoever on the part of UNEP-WCMC or contributory organisations concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or its authority, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries.

Citation:

Campbell, A. & Doswald, N. (2009) The impacts of biofuel production on biodiversity: A review of the current literature. UNEP-WCMC, Cambridge, UK

Acknowledgements

This work has been supported by the UNEP Division of Early Warning and Assessment, the UK Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs and the Ministry of Environment, Finland

The authors would like to thank Barney Dickson, Val Kapos, Jorn Scharlemann, Haroldo Machado Filho & Luiz Martinelli for their comments. However, this review does not necessarily reflect their views.

# **Contents**

1	Abs	stract	5		
2	Intr	oduction	6		
3					
	3.1	The influence of biofuel policy targets	7		
	3.2	Global projections of land requirements and availability			
	3.3	Biofuels and climate change mitigation			
4	g g				
		Loss of natural land			
	4.1.	1 Direct conversion of natural and semi-natural ecosystems	11		
	4.1	·			
	4.2	Biodiversity impacts of land conversion			
	4.3	Conversion of degraded or marginal lands	15		
	4.4	Post land conversion impacts			
	4.5	Influence of management regimes on biodiversity	17		
5	Bio	diversity impacts of 'next generation' biofuels	18		
	5.1 Second generation				
	5.1.	1 Reducing land conversion	18		
	5.1.	.2 Post land conversion impacts	19		
		3 Potential for GM organisms	20		
	5.1.	.4 Algal (third generation) biofuels	21		
6	Sus	stainability criteria and their potential to reduce negative impacts on			
biodiversity					
	6.1	Areas of high biodiversity importance			
	6.2	Degraded land			
	6.3	Indirect land use change			
	6.4	<u> </u>			
7	Cor	nclusion	26		

#### 1 Abstract

The production of liquid biofuels is rapidly increasing. Governments are setting targets to increase the proportion of biofuels in their energy mix for the purposes of climate change mitigation, energy security and rural development. Most research to date has focused on the performance of biofuels in reducing carbon emissions, with questions being raised over their potential in this respect. Far less attention has been paid to the potential impacts of biofuels on biodiversity.

The biodiversity impact of biofuels will depend on the biofuel crop and the previous land use. Biofuels can be beneficial to biodiversity when appropriate crops are grown in suitable areas. Furthermore, if they contribute to climate change mitigation, they have the potential to be indirectly beneficial to biodiversity as a whole. However, biofuels have already been shown to negatively impact biodiversity when direct conversion of natural ecosystems or indirect land conversion of non-degraded land occurs. The expansion of biofuel production in the tropics has resulted in the loss of tropical forest and wetlands, and in temperate regions biofuel production has encroached into set-aside lands. Biofuel feedstock plantations (particularly oil palm and maize plantations), have been shown to support far lower levels if biodiversity than natural ecosystems, and can cause soil erosion and the pollution of watercourses. How a feedstock plantation is managed influences the level of biodiversity impacts. Well managed plantations can in some instances prove beneficial to biodiversity especially if these are on degraded or marginal lands.

As the demand for biofuels increases in the future so will the land requirements. Conversion of natural land is likely to be detrimental to biodiversity. Furthermore post-conversion management can also negatively impact biodiversity through the pollution of fertilizers for example. Some maintain that the 'next generation' of biofuels will require less land or be more productive and therefore reduce negative biodiversity impacts though there is much uncertainty surrounding this. The introduction of sustainability standards is one option to reduce the biodiversity impacts of biofuel production. However, the development and implementation of these standards is proving difficult, largely due to the lack of accepted definitions for key terms such as 'high biodiversity' and 'degraded' lands. In any case, it is likely that sustainability standards will only be part of the solution, and will need to be combined with improved land use planning.

#### 2 Introduction

Bioenergy accounts for approximately 10% of global energy production, and can be defined as energy produced from any source of biomass; i.e. plants, animals, and organic waste. The use of bioenergy ranges from traditional energy in rural populations to the use of liquid biofuels in the transport sector. This paper focuses specifically on the production of 'biofuels', narrowly defined in this case as liquid biofuels for transport.

Although biofuels can in principle be produced from any organic source (often termed "feedstock"), most of the current or 'first generation' biofuels are based on food crops. 98% of current biofuel production involves the production of ethanol from sugars and biodiesel from oil seeds (Msangi *et al.* 2008). The main crops used in ethanol production are sugar cane and maize, with oil palm and rapeseed most often used to produce biodiesel (Table 1). Different feedstocks are more or less efficient in the production of bioenergy (Sheil *et al.* 2009) and some feedstocks also provide useful co-products such as oilcake as animal feed. In discussions on the first generation biofuels, the type of feedstock used is pivotal because of the wide variety used (Table 1).

'Second generation' biofuels, where advanced technology is used to break down lignin and cellulose to convert biomass and waste products into fuel, are currently in development; as are 'third generation' biofuels produced from algae. The exact criteria that result in the labelling of 'first', 'second', and 'third' generation biofuels are not clearly defined. In this report, 'first generation' biofuels will be taken to mean any biofuel currently in large-scale production.

Table 1. Major biofuel sources. Adapted from Biemans et al. (2008)

1 <sup>st</sup> generation		2 <sup>nd</sup> generation	3 <sup>rd</sup> generation
Biodiesel	Bioethanol		
Palm oil	Corn	Willows	Algae
Rape seed	Sugar cane	Poplars	
Sunflowers	Sugar beets	Grass	
Soy beans	Wheat	Agricultural waste products	
Jatropha		Forestry waste products	

Biofuels account for only a small proportion of energy use, currently providing less than 1% of the global energy supply (FAO 2008b) and approximately 1.8% of the global liquid transport fuel use (Howarth *et al.* 2009). Despite its small current contribution to transport energy, the production of liquid biofuels has increased rapidly in recent years (Gallagher 2008; GBEP 2008). This increase can be attributed in part to government targets and subsidies (such as the EU's renewable energy target), which have been established to promote the use of biofuels for reasons of energy security, climate change mitigation, and rural development (Johnston *et al.* 2009).

This rapid increase has led to much debate over the social and environmental impacts of biofuel production. In particular, recent literature has focused on whether and how biofuels can achieve an absolute reduction in carbon emissions where feedstock plantations replace carbon-rich natural ecosystems. In addition to the concerns surrounding the mitigation potential of certain feedstocks, the potential unintended negative impacts on biodiversity are being considered (Danielsen et al. 2009; Fitzherbert et al. 2008). In particular, the impacts of indirect land use change (iLUC), where the use of agricultural land for biofuel production results in the displacement of agriculture into natural ecosystems, have also been discussed (Gallagher 2008).

This report reviews the current state of knowledge<sup>1</sup> on the biodiversity impacts (both positive and negative) of biofuel production, with an emphasis on the potential influence of current and future government policies. Although the focus is primarily on first generation biofuels, second and third generation biofuels are also discussed. Finally, the potential for sustainability criteria to ameliorate biodiversity impacts is assessed.

## 3 Background

#### 3.1 The influence of biofuel policy targets

A number of countries have integrated biofuel targets into their renewable energy policies in recent years. The EU, the USA, Canada, Brazil, Argentina, Colombia, China, New Zealand and Japan all have targets in place for the use of biofuel in transport; and the list is growing Steenblik 2007). The EU, for example, has set a 10% target for biofuel use within the transport sector by 2020, and in the UK, biofuel already accounts for 2.5% of the fuel blend. To help meet such targets, biofuel production is heavily subsidised in some countries (Doornbosch & Steenblik 2007). Financial support measures from the USA, Europe, Switzerland, Australia and

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This literature review is based on the literature published in the English language. It is acknowledged that this may be a limitation to this review since it may fail to incorporate studies and findings that have been undertaken in some of the major feedstock growing countries.

Canada reportedly totalled \$11 billion in 2006; the majority for biodiesel in Europe, and ethanol in the USA (Eickhout *et al.* 2008).

It is generally agreed that these targets and financial incentives are behind the current and likely future increase in biofuel production (Ravindranath *et al.* 2009). The influence of such policies can be underlined through modelling of demand under different policy measures. It has been suggested, for example, that ethanol production would be reduced by 30% and biodiesel by more than 50% without policy measures (FAPRI 2008); with OECD projections similarly suggesting that the removal of biofuel policies and subsidies would reduce ethanol production in the US by 20%, and by 80% in Canada and Europe (Searchinger 2009).

In some countries that do not currently have targets, subsidies or policies for biofuel production for domestic use, production is driven by the export market. This is particularly the case in Indonesia, where 18 million hectares (Mha) of land is already used for palm oil production, and further large-scale plantations are planned. However, several African countries are beginning to explore the potential of domestic biofuel targets, as are a number of palm oil producers (Dufey 2006). If such policies were to be developed, this would further increase demand for biofuel production. Thailand, for example, is developing targets equivalent to 10% blend of biodiesel by 2012 (AEA Technology 2008).

The Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD) has emphasised the need for the adoption of adequate policy frameworks to ensure that the production of biofuels is sustainable. Parties are urged to promote sustainable production and use, taking into account the full life cycle and acting in accordance with the precautionary principle (UNEP/CBD/COP/DEC/IX/2). However, current targets appear to have been developed with little consideration for the environmental consequences of biofuel production (Doornbosch & Steenblik 2007).

#### 3.2 Global projections of land requirements and availability

Currently, 13.8 Mha of land is used for biofuel production across the USA, the EU, Brazil and China, less than 1% of the 1500 Mha currently used as cropland (Gallagher 2008). However, the land required for increased biofuel production will be in addition to the agricultural demand (OECD/FAO 2008). The US and Global Agricultural Outlook (FAPRI 2008) projects large increases in global coarse grain area due to increased demand, in addition to a 14% increase in the harvested area of sugarcane and a 35% increase in oil palm area by 2017/18 due to targets set by the EU and the US, and the likelihood of increased biofuel targets in Brazil, China, Argentina and India.

Different scenarios and models have led to varying projections of the land area required for demand-driven biofuel expansion. These estimates range from 56 - 2,500 Mha, where the lower bound (Gallagher 2008) takes into account land savings through the production of co-products, and the upper bound (Gurgel *et al.* 2008) is an estimate for all biomass fuel requirements under a policy to severely limit the usage of fossil fuels. To put this in context, an estimate towards the middle of this range (850 Mha) is equivalent to half of the current global crop land (Muller *et al.* 2008). Estimates vary because the amount of land required will depend upon the biofuel crops modelled as well as assumptions on efficiency, co-products, and land productivity (Howarth *et al.* 2009). For example, a recent study by Ravindranath *et al.* (2009) estimates that 118 - 508 Mha of land would be required to meet a target of 10% biofuel in transport fuels globally, depending on the main crops used to meet targets.

The availability of land for biofuel production is another question entirely. Estimates vary depending on the land use data and whether definitions of 'available' land exclude forest, cropland, etc. Optimistic estimates suggest that there could be up to 1,215 Mha of land available, whereas pessimistic estimates can be as low as 400 Mha (Gallagher 2008). Although it is difficult to say with any certainty, the ranges presented in the literature suggest a potential deficit between land availability and projected land requirements to meet biofuel production targets. The pessimistic scenario presented in the Gallagher review projects a land deficit of approximately 200 Mha when additional food and feed requirements are taken into account (Gallagher 2008). No estimates in the literature reviewed here took land requirements for other climate mitigation policies such as afforestation and wind energy into consideration, or factored in competition for water resources.

#### 3.3 Biofuels and climate change mitigation

Biofuel targets have largely been set as part of renewable energy policies in the context of climate change mitigation. Biofuels can undoubtedly contribute to climate change mitigation when grown in appropriate areas. For example, recent studies have suggested that when sugarcane is used to produce ethanol, 80-100% greenhouse gas savings could be achieved, and that oilseed rape production for biodiesel can similarly achieve emissions savings of 20-85% (Howarth *et al.* 2009). Where biofuels achieve real emissions reductions, this would have biodiversity benefits through reducing climate change impacts (UN-Energy 2007). This is an important trade-off to keep in mind when considering some of the potential negative impacts on biodiversity resulting from the cultivation of feedstocks. Moreover, the time frame, over which the impacts on biodiversity resulting from biofuel production are examined, also needs to be considered. Indeed, Eickhout *et al.* (2008) suggest that in the short to medium

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Different biofuel crops such as sugar cane, oil palm and maize have vastly different land requirements. Oil palm plantations, for example, require less land than alternative biofuel crops to produce comparative amounts of fuel (Sheil *et al.* 2009)

term, where biofuel production replaces natural ecosystems, including those with lower carbon storage values, the negative effects of land use change on biodiversity are likely to outweigh any benefits that may be gained from climate change mitigation. Biofuels may further aid climate change mitigation with the development of more efficient biomass-use technologies such generating energy through the combustion of bagasse (Machado-Filho 2008).

However, recent research has suggested that the production of energy crops may do little to mitigate climate change where they replace natural ecosystems; even increasing emissions by as much as 17-420 times compared to that of fossil fuels (Fargione et al. 2008; Righelato & Spracklen 2007; Searchinger et al. 2008; Gallagher 2008). One recent study has estimated that land conversion for biofuels could result in emissions of 753-1825 Mt CO<sub>2</sub> per year, compared to the 840 Mt CO<sub>2</sub> that is emitted from 10% petrol consumption (Howarth et al. 2009; Ravindranath et al. 2009). Furthermore, although the use of palm oil can achieve large greenhouse gas emissions savings, the conversion of rainforest and peat soils can actually result in 800-2000% higher emissions than equivalent fossil fuels (Howarth et al. 2009). However, some question the assumptions made in these studies, and suggest that an improved understanding of the drivers of land use change would lead to more positive conclusions about the potential for biofuels in climate change mitigation (Kline & Dale 2008). Moreover, the type of feedstock analysed in these studies, as well as where and what land use type is replaced by the feedstock, contributes to the differences between studies.

# 4 Impacts on biodiversity

The impacts of biofuels on biodiversity will depend greatly on the type of crops that are planted and the previous land use. As habitat loss and degradation are major threats to biodiversity (Hennenberg et al. 2009), direct conversion of natural ecosystems and indirect land use change to accommodate biofuel production is likely to be detrimental to biodiversity (GBEP 2008). Indeed negative impacts due to such changes have been documented (Royal Society 2008; Gallagher 2008). However, plantations on marginal or degraded lands could have positive effects on biodiversity (Eickhout et al. 2008). The off-farm impacts of biofuel feedstock plantations have been less well documented but can include, depending on the management regime, reduced water availability, soil erosion, and the spread of invasive species. It is difficult to generalise the impact of 'biofuels', as each biofuel crop has its own set of advantages and costs, although some authors suggest that some have higher aggregated environmental costs than fossil fuels (Zah et al. 2007). In general terms, biodiversity loss occurs when high biodiversity land is converted into plantations that contain lower levels of biodiversity. The impacts on biodiversity are therefore a function of the biodiversity present prior to land conversion, the biodiversity present

after the land has been converted for biofuel feedstock production, and the 'off-farm' impacts of the biofuel feedstock plantations on the surrounding areas.

#### 4.1 Loss of natural land

#### 4.1.1 Direct conversion of natural and semi-natural ecosystems

Much of the discussion on the biodiversity impacts of biofuel production surrounds the direct impacts of land conversion, where natural ecosystems are replaced by biofuel feedstock plantations.

There is already considerable land use pressure from agriculture worldwide, and this is projected to increase over the coming decades (FAO 2008b). The land requirements for biofuel production at the scale discussed in Section 3 will be a large additional demand. One study has estimated that 0.4 Mha – 114 Mha of natural land could be lost due to biodiesel production alone, depending upon the feedstock used for production and whether current agricultural land was used (Koh 2007). It should be noted that biodiversity loss will not be proportional to area loss, as some areas are much more diverse than others (Sala *et al.* 2009). Tropical forests, which are particularly vulnerable to conversion to biofuel plantations, contain a high proportion of global biodiversity (Sala *et al.* 2009). On the other hand, loss of natural land may not occur, or not occur to the extent estimated, if agricultural production is optimized and yields increased on existing agricultural land (UNEP 2009) or if energy crops are rotated with food crops as done in some parts of Brazil (Moreira 2006).

#### 4.1.1.1 Tropical ecosystems

Biofuels can be produced with the greatest efficiency in the tropics, and the lack of economic incentives for the conservation of tropical ecosystems means that they are vulnerable to replacement with biofuel crops (Doornbosch & Steenblik 2007). Indeed, the main tropical biofuel growing countries, Brazil, Indonesia and Malaysia, already have significant land use pressures and, as major deforestation 'hotspots', have been estimated to account for over half of forest clearance globally (Hansen *et al.* 2008). They also overlap with biodiversity hotspots (Koh 2007). It has been estimated that 540 Mha (Miles *et al.* 2008) to 745 Mha (Stickler *et al.* 2007) of tropical forests are suitable for oil palm or soybean production.

The expansion of oil palm plantations in Indonesia and Malaysia (which together account for 86% of global palm oil production) is the most cited example of forest loss for biofuel production<sup>3</sup>. It has been suggested that palm oil production is one of

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> It should be noted that only a small proportion of total palm oil production is used as biofuel. However, projections suggest that demand for biofuels will become an increasingly significant driver of global oil seed production (OECD/FAO 2008)

the main drivers of increased deforestation rates across these countries (Turner & Foster 2009; Soyka et al. 2007), with an estimated 27% of oil palm concessions displacing peatland rainforest (Hoojier et al. 2006). More recent studies have estimated that 55-59% of oil palm expansion in Malaysia, and 56% in Indonesia occurred at the expense of forests (Koh & Wilcove 2007a), with others placing the figure as high as 80% in Malaysia (FAO 2008a). Although it is difficult to directly attribute forest loss to biofuel plantations, the 13% annual increase of the 3.6 Mha under oil palm in Indonesia has coincided with the annual loss of 1.8 Mha (2%) of the forest cover (FAO 2008a), and more increases are planned. Indeed, it has been estimated that 50% of the location permits issued for planned oil palm developments are on peatlands (Sheil et al. 2009), and that in Kalimantan, a number of threatened mammal species are found within areas of planned oil palm developments; which could consequentially have their ranges threatened (Venter et al. 2009). One simulation of oil palm plantation development, where permits are issued for forest conversion, suggests a loss of 20% of the primary and primary logged forest over 40 years (Sandker et al. 2007). Because Indonesia contains some three-quarters of Southeast Asia's remaining primary forests, the continuing loss of its primary forests would be disastrous for the region's biodiversity (Koh & Wilcove 2007b).

Expansion of biofuels onto natural ecosystems is not just a problem in Southeast Asia. In Latin America, for example, it has been reported that sugarcane is encroaching heavily into the Brazilian Cerrado, the world's most biodiverse savannah, and the Pantanal wetlands (Sawyer 2008). Soy is increasingly being used to make biodiesel, and recent increases in the conversion of the Cerrado and Amazon rainforests have closely tracked the expansion of soy plantations (Morton *et al.* 2008; Nepstad *et al.* 2008). A recent study has reported that 20% of the areas of high biological importance identified by the Brazilian Ministry of Environment are in the Cerrado, 70% of which overlap with potential areas for sugarcane expansion (Bustamante *et al.* 2009) but are not currently protected (Sawyer 2008). One study has estimated that two thirds of the Cerrado have been destroyed or degraded, threatening hundreds of species (Brown 2008).

Palm oil production has also been linked to large-scale deforestation in countries such as Colombia, Ecuador, Brazil, Central America, Uganda, and Cameroon, amongst others (AEA Technology 2008). In Africa, it has been suggested that sugarcane could become a major threat to biodiversity in tropical wetlands, and it has been reported that up to 550,000 ha of plantations are planned on river deltas in Kenya and Tanzania (Sielhorst *et al.* 2008).

#### 4.1.1.2 Temperate ecosystems

In addition to land clearance in tropical areas, biofuel plantations are expanding the agricultural frontier in the US and Europe, particularly into subsidised set-aside land

on which agricultural production is currently not permitted. Grassland set-aside for conservation has been converted for corn production in the USA, and similar patterns are seen for set-aside land in Europe (Meyerson 2008; Tilman et al. 2006). The European Environment Agency is concerned that the profitability of biofuels will outweigh the incentives for farmers to participate in agri-environmental schemes (House of Commons Environmental Audit Committee 2008). This is a significant issue for biodiversity, particularly for bird species (Scharlemann 2008), as it has been estimated that set-aside lands in the US have bird nesting rates that are ten times higher than those on cropland (Farrand & Ryan 2005). In Europe, encroachment into set-aside land by oilseed rape and sugar beet threatens semi-natural steppes and longfallow dry cereal systems, which are among Europe's most biodiverse habitats. This has been linked to a decline in key habitats for endangered species (WWF 2006), and to declines in farmland birds (Brown 2008). A recent study of the potential biodiversity impacts of biofuel policy in Europe has suggested that although impacts will vary spatially and depend upon crop choice, they will be negative across all taxa, and particularly so for mammals (Eggers et al. 2009).

#### 4.1.2 Indirect land use change in natural and semi-natural ecosystems

Indirect land use change (iLUC) occurs when the use of agricultural land for biofuels pushes other agricultural production into natural ecosystems. The inability to account for this displaced agricultural conversion means that the full impacts of biofuel production are largely unknown (Gallagher 2008). Sugarcane cultivation, for example, does not directly result in the loss of tropical forest but may replace pasture land or soy plantations, forcing expansion of livestock and soy production into the Amazon (Moreira 2006; Smeets *et al.* 2007; Sawyer 2008; Martinelli & Filoso 2008). Similarly, the increasing production of maize for ethanol in the US at the expense of domestic soy production has had the reported consequence of increasing soy expansion in the Amazon (Gallagher 2008).

The amount of iLUC is extremely difficult to quantify which makes it difficult to determine the impacts on biodiversity. However, if natural and semi-natural ecosystems are indirectly converted, negative impacts on biodiversity are likely to ensue (Hennenberg *et al.* 2009). Determining iLUC is particularily difficult where biofuel targets in one country are met through production in another country. For example, the US has specified that a large proportion of their renewable energy target will be met by 'advanced technology' biofuel, which can include sugar-based ethanol. As the current potential for second-generation biofuel is unclear, it is likely that the US will need to import sugarcane-based ethanol from Brazil to meet targets, potentially increasing feedstock expansion in the Brazilian Cerrado and displacing other crops into Amazon regions (Nepstad et al. 2008). However, new Brazilian law is being developed that prohibits sugarcane plantations on ecologically sensitive areas,

which may result in other crops, such as soybean, expanding to these areas instead (Martinelli and Filoso 2008).

## 4.2 Biodiversity impacts of land conversion

Although the loss of natural ecosystems from biofuel production is often reported, the levels of biodiversity loss cannot be estimated without knowledge of the biodiversity present in the converted ecosystem. The few studies exploring the differences in species richness supported by biofuel feedstock plantations and natural ecosystems have mostly addressed oil palm, and have clearly shown that plantations support significantly lower levels of biodiversity than natural forest (Koh & Wilcove 2007b).

A recent review has identified only 13 publications documenting the impacts of oil palm plantations on animals, none for plants (Fitzherbert *et al.* 2008). It has been reported that biofuel plantations are generally intensively managed monocultures, have low species diversity and can also increase soil erosion. Recent studies have estimated that only 15% (Fitzherbert *et al.* 2008) to 22% (Danielsen *et al.* 2009) of species recorded in primary forest are found in oil palm plantations, and it has even been reported that oil palm plantations support lower levels of biodiversity than other tree crops, agricultural crops and abandoned pasture (Danielsen *et al.* 2009; Fitzherbert *et al.* 2008). For example, Turner & Foster (2009) reported a 72% reduction of arthropods in oil palm compared with primary forest, and Maddox *et al.* (2007) found that 32 of the 38 medium to large mammals occurring within forest sites in Sumatra were absent from oil palm.

Although oil palm plantations do support high levels of species richness for moths, ants and other insects, they do not tend to support forest species (Danielsen *et al.* 2009). A study in Sabah, Malaysia, found that species richness of the forest ground ant community was significantly lower in oil palm plantations than in the forest interior. Plantations supported only 5% of forest species, were dominated by nonforest species, and were found to be acting as dispersal barriers and leading to community isolation in rain forest remnants (Brühl & Eltz 2009).

It has also been reported that the species lost when forest is converted to oil palm tend to be specialist species of highest conservation concern (Fitzherbert *et al.* 2008). For example, Aratrakorn *et al.* (2006) found that oil palm plantations in Thailand not only supported fewer bird species than forest, but that these species were significantly more widespread and of lower conservation concern than those in forest. Similar results have been found in riparian forest fragments of sugarcane-dominated watershed, where an increase of generalist species such as the capybara that are typical of degraded areas have been recorded, along with an absence of mammals typical for intact forest (Martinelli & Filoso 2008). Further, it has been reported that many of the species recorded in abundance in oil palm monocultures are invasive, and replace species important for ecosystem functioning such as pollinators (Fitzherbert *et al.* 2008).

As well as forest loss, biofuel plantations can result in forest fragmentation. It has been reported that forest fragments in oil palm plantation areas support less than half the species of continuous forest, and suffer tree sapling mortality from wild pig populations that forage in the plantations (Fitzherbert *et al.* 2008). Oil palm plantations have fragmented and destroyed the habitat of the Sumatran rhino, Asian elephants, and the tiger, increasing human-wildlife conflict (Uryu *et al.* 2008). Moreover, the burning of land to create oil palm plantations in South East Asia is thought to have contributed to the forest fires of 1997 that killed an estimated one third of Borneo's orang-utan population (Sandker *et al.* 2007). The development of infrastructure in previously inaccessible areas is also a risk to biodiversity (Cramer 2007).

Most of the studies found relate to oil palm but there are many other feedstocks. The impacts of these feedstocks on biodiversity due to land conversion will ultimately depend on the previous land use. Conversion of degraded or marginal land may result in increased biodiversity (see below).

#### 4.3 Conversion of degraded or marginal lands

When appropriate crops are planted in suitable areas, they can actually benefit biodiversity (Farrell et al. 2006). This is particularly true where biofuels are grown on marginal and degraded lands (Eickhout *et al.* 2008). They can increase soil productivity, reduce soil erosion, reduce pressure on natural ecosystems, and create habitats (Tilman *et al.* 2006). Jatropha is one biofuel crop that can be grown on degraded land and is receiving increasing attention, particularly in Africa and India (Grain 2007). It has been suggested that this crop can be grown by traditional pastoralists under traditional systems that maintain biodiversity (Lovett 2007), and it is not a crop used for food production. However, its land and water requirements and suitability for large scale production are yet to be fully determined, and reports suggest that it will grow better on more productive land (AEA Technology 2008; Eggers *et al.* 2009), meaning that production on degraded land would need to be incentivized. On the other hand, some countries currently have biofuel crops on nonsensitive lands (Machado-Filho 2008) or still have large expanses of such land available for energy crop production (UNCTAD 2006).

#### 4.4 Post land conversion impacts

There has been very little assessment of the post land conversion impacts of the plantations themselves. As such, the true environmental impacts of biofuels are often

overlooked (Groom *et al.* 2008; Turner *et al.* 2008). Life cycle analyses (LCAs) provide a mechanism for these impacts to be assessed. Along with greenhouse gas emission, LCA provides a mechanism for investigating biofuels' potential for acidification, eutrophication, toxicity, photochemical ozone, and ozone and resource depletion. However, few LCAs provide a comprehensive coverage of potential environmental impacts and impacts on biodiversity are not covered due to a lack of indicators (Menichetti & Otto 2009).

Although overlooked, the pollution from fertilisers and pesticides is likely to be another major negative biodiversity impact associated with biofuels; particularly for aquatic ecosystems (Sala *et al.* 2009; Johnston *et al.* 2009). One study on the environmental impact of sugarcane plantations has shown that soil erosion is high in plantations in comparison to forest and pasture, and that the resulting sediments are deposited into wetlands, rivers, and streams (Martinelli & Filoso 2008). The same study noted that watersheds in major sugarcane areas had only 13-18% of the original riparian vegetation, which has led to decreasing small mammal species richness (Martinelli & Filoso 2008). However, the cultivation of appropriate native species could result in less pollution, water stress and provide wildlife habitats (UN-Energy 2007).

The environmental impacts of corn-based ethanol (a fertiliser and pesticide intensive crop) are thought to be the highest of any agricultural crops in the US (Groom *et al.* 2008). Again, many of these impacts are felt downstream, making it difficult to quantify. For example, ethanol production in the Mississippi River system has been linked to hypoxia in the Gulf of Mexico (Sala *et al.* 2009). In addition, biofuel crops can cause water stress. Many of the crops require heavy irrigation, which can involve the drainage of wetlands and use of water from rivers and lakes, with consequent implications for biodiversity (AEA Technology 2008). Despite this, in-depth studies into the water footprints of different biofuel crops are only just becoming available (Gerbens-Leenes *et al.* 2009). There is also significant concern that some biofuel crops will be invasive in some areas. For example, a study in Hawaii has suggested that 70% of regionally suitable biofuel crops have a high risk of becoming invasive, compared to only one quarter of the non-biofuel plant species assessed (Buddenhagen *et al.* 2009).

Biofuels that do not require high-energy inputs and can be grown in polycultures of native species will be more biodiversity friendly than monocultures (Tilman *et al.* 2006). This does not apply to most of the first generation biofuels, but it has been suggested that the development of second-generation biofuels such as grassland perennials could potentially lead to more 'biodiversity friendly' biofuel production monocultures (Tilman *et al.* 2006). Choice of crop and management regime is therefore an important element in determining whether impacts on biodiversity are positive or negative.

The 'off farm' impacts of biofuel production will be similar to those observed from conventional agriculture, a full analysis of which is beyond the scope of this report. These impacts have been reviewed and related to biofuels in a report by AEA Technology for the UK government (AEA Technology 2008).

#### 4.5 Influence of management regimes on biodiversity

Management can greatly influence the extent of the impacts of biofuels on biodiversity. There is some evidence, for example, that well-managed oil palm plantations can provide a water regulation service, although more work is required in this area (Sheil *et al.* 2009).

Most of the examples in the literature to date are focused specifically on (the negative impacts of) oil palm plantations, but there are a number of different biofuel crops that provide different amounts of energy and have varying environmental impacts (Royal Society 2008; Scharlemann & Laurance 2008b). In addition, the same biofuel crop can have vastly different impacts depending on where it is planted and the previous land use as well as the management of the area. There is wide variation in agricultural conditions, soil types, water availability and climatic conditions between producer countries, all of which are important for determining environmental (AEA Technology 2008). Given that biofuel production is likely to increase, an understanding of how and if biofuel plantations can be managed to limit negative impacts on biodiversity, and even be beneficial for biodiversity, would seem vital.

A number of good practice examples have been identified in the biofuels literature. Avoiding use of fire can avoid negative impacts on seeds and sedentary animals, and integrated pest management and limited fertilizer applications will reduce negative impacts such as water pollution (Fitzherbert *et al.* 2008). Sustainable management practices such as no-till cultivation and the use of cover crops can all improve environmental performance (Hill *et al.* 2006). The maintenance of forest fragments, buffers and corridors to provide stepping stones for species movements, or the management of plantations as agroforestry systems (where trees are interspersed with crops) (Bhagwat & Willis 2009; Koh 2008), have all been suggested as options to reduce biodiversity impacts of biofuel feedstock plantations. These practices are already being employed in some cases. Sao Paulo state for example requires 20% of plantation area to be set as natural reserves and will ban burning of sugarcane fields prior to harvest (Worldwatch Institute 2007).

Some authors stress that it is difficult to enhance the biodiversity value of plantations, and that there is a trade-off between reducing management intensity and minimizing land use requirements (Phalan *et al.* 2009). There are some who advocate focusing conservation efforts on reducing deforestation rather than preventing monoculture plantations (Phalan *et al.* 2009), as where natural ecosystems are replaced with biofuel the impacts will be negative whatever management practices are employed. Others suggest that the intensification of agricultural practices can be just as damaging when

the impacts of eutrophication and soil nutrient loss are taken into account (Johnston *et al.* 2009). This is part of the ongoing debate over the biodiversity benefits of intensive vs. extensive agriculture (Green *et al.* 2005); a full assessment of which is beyond the scope of this report.

Due to the initial impacts of land conversion, policies to promote careful land use planning, such as the setting of sustainability criteria, are likely to go furthest to reduce the negative biodiversity impacts (House of Commons Environmental Audit Committee 2008), and will be discussed in section 6. It has been suggested that careful landscape planning within the agricultural mosaic, taking into account heterogeneity, connectivity, and land suitability could improve the environmental performance of biofuels (Milder *et al.* 2008).

# 5 Biodiversity impacts of 'next generation' biofuels

#### 5.1 Second generation

Much of the hope for future global biofuel production is pinned on the large-scale development of 'second generation' biofuels (Robertson *et al.* 2008; Farrell *et al.* 2006; Doornbosch & Steenblik 2007). This involves the use of advanced technology to break down lignocellulosic plant matter into sugars, which can then be distilled to ethanol fuel, or the gasification of biomass followed by conversion of gas to liquid (the Fischer – Troper process). Lignocellulosic bioenergy crops are typically woody and herbaceous perennial species (Hill *et al.* 2007). Switchgrass, *Miscanthus*, wood plantations (e.g. poplar), as well as forestry and agricultural waste products may all be converted to biofuel using these advanced technologies. These processes typically yield more energy than traditional biofuel (Heaton *et al.* 2008), but large-scale production is still under development.

#### 5.1.1 Reducing land conversion

There is some disagreement in the literature over the potential for second generation biofuels to reduce the negative biodiversity impacts of biofuel production. In theory, second generation biofuels could remove some of the issues with land conversion, as they can be grown on marginal land (Schmer *et al.* 2008), and can be produced from agricultural and forestry waste products (Koh & Ghazoul 2008). In such cases, feedstock cultivation would either have no additional impact or provide some benefits with regards to biodiversity.

There is some debate regarding the amount of land needed for the second generation of biofuels. For example, Somerville (2007) claims that *Miscanthus* would require only 3.2% of the terrestrial surface area to meet global energy needs, and its potential as an energy source has been recognized by a number of authors (Heaton *et al.* 2008).

Further, it has been estimated that one quarter of current energy demand could be met using waste residues from agriculture and forestry (Junginger *et al.* 2006), which have scored highly on environmental performance in comparison to other biofuel sources (Zah *et al.* 2007). However, other studies have suggested that second generation biofuels may require a larger land area (on a global scale) than first generation biofuels (Gallagher 2008; Gurgel *et al.* 2008; Rubin 2008; FAO 2008b). This is largely due to the fact that second generation biofuels do not produce beneficial coproducts such as animal fodder, which would need to be grown separately (Eickhout *et al.* 2008; Farrell *et al.* 2006; Gallagher 2008). The potential of 'second generation' biofuel for climate change mitigation could also be considered doubtful if it involves the large areas of land use change projected (Gallagher 2008).

Again, the biodiversity impact will largely depend upon the previous land use. Although planting second generation biofuels on degraded land could reduce natural land conversion whilst providing soil stability, nutrients, and increasing water retention (Biemans *et al.* 2008; Schmer *et al.* 2008), it has been estimated that yields of grassland perennials are 50% higher if grown on fertile land (Tilman *et al.* 2006). Plantations on degraded land would therefore have to be properly incentivised, and it has been suggested that regulations would be required to stop crops such as switchgrass being grown like traditional biofuels (Schmer *et al.* 2008). Land compatible with switchgrass is the same as that currently set-aside under the USDA Conservation Reserve Programme, and it is likely that biodiverse 'prairies', pasture land and cropland would be required to meet biofuel targets (Perlack *et al.* 2005; Schmer *et al.* 2008). Similarly, incentives for short rotation coppice (SRC) could result in the conversion of forest to poplar and willow plantations (Groom *et al.* 2008).

#### 5.1.2 Post land conversion impacts

Aside from their ability to grow on degraded land, it has been suggested that second generation biofuel plantations can be more biodiversity friendly (Tilman *et al.* 2006). Perennial crops can reduce the need for fertilisers and tillage, and can be grown as species mixtures (Robertson *et al.* 2008). Recent research has suggested that native prairie species grown on 'degraded land' can produce 238% more energy than monocultures with little fertiliser input, whilst providing biodiversity benefits through habitat creation, prevention of soil erosion and nitrogen fixation (Tilman *et al.* 2006). It has been found, for example, that SRC poplar and willow in the UK supported higher species diversity than agricultural controls, although it was noted that such plantations were not a substitute for natural land (Rowe *et al.* 2009). Moreover, a recent study has found them to perform badly in life cycle analyses (Jungbluth *et al.* 2008). Woody biofuels can also provide an incentive for better forest management practices and provide ecosystem services if planted on degraded land (Biemans *et al.* 2008; Eickhout *et al.* 2008; Royal Society 2008). It has also been suggested that

planting biomass crops on annual crop lands could improve land ecology (Khosla 2008).

However, recent reports have questioned the capacity of second generation biofuels to reduce the negative biodiversity impacts for a number of reasons. Although second generation biofuels have the potential to be grown in species mixes, the potential for such production on a large scale is not known, as it is unclear how they would be processed (Perlack et al. 2005). Monoculture plantations are still likely to be more financially viable, and would have similar impacts to those of first generation biofuels if established in natural areas (Biemans et al. 2008). Some cellulosic crops require significant chemical input, and have high environmental impacts when the full life cycle analysis is considered (Jungbluth et al. 2008). Further, where all 'waste' biomass is removed for fuel this can impact on soil fertility and cause erosion (Eickhout et al. 2008; Gallagher 2008; Schmer et al. 2008). One study in the US has estimated that 1.3 billion tonnes of dry biomass would be required to provide energy requirements, resulting in the removal of most residues from soil and a need for increased fertiliser use (Perlack et al. 2005). Corn stover, for example, provides essential plant nutrients and buffers against soil erosion, and negative impacts have been shown on soils where more than 25% of the stover is removed (Blanco-Canqui & Lal 2009). Similarly, an estimated 25% of all woodland species depend on 'forestry waste' (Perlack et al. 2005), and deadwood is particularly important for biodiversity and productivity in boreal ecosystems (Biemans et al. 2008). However, waste products from saw mills and the use of grass cuttings is not likely to negatively impact biodiversity (Biemans et al. 2008).

Another major concern is that monoculture non-food crops such as switchgrass have invasive traits and could have significant negative biodiversity impacts if they spread into natural ecosystems (Meyerson 2008; Royal Society 2008; Sala *et al.* 2009). As with first generation biofuels, the potential to reduce negative impacts will depend on the crop produced, where it is produced, and the method of production; and careful analysis is required (Robertson *et al.* 2008). The potential impacts of large scale production are largely unknown (Rowe *et al.* 2009).

#### 5.1.3 Potential for GM organisms

One option to increase production of biofuel is through the use of genetically modified (GM) biofuel crops. Genetic modification techniques can include the modification of plants to make the lignin easier to break down, and the speeding up of growth and yield. This can apply to agricultural, grass, and tree crops (Global Forest Coalition & Global Justice Ecology Project 2008). The use of genetically modified biofuel crops carries risks for biodiversity, ranging from the potential pollen transfer to wild crop relatives to increased agrochemical application. The risk of gene transfer to natural ecosystems is a particular risk for tree species, which are long lived and spread seeds widely (Global Forest Coalition & Global Justice Ecology Project 2008).

Conversely, if GM biofuel crops can be produced more efficiently than conventional crops this could reduce the land required for biofuel production, thus reducing the direct and indirect conversion of natural ecosystems. The CBD recommends the use of the precautionary principle when making decisions on GM crops and trees (UNEP/CBD/COP/DEC/IX/5).

#### 5.1.4 Algal (third generation) biofuels

The literature on algal biofuels is still very limited, and climate change mitigation potential of algal biodiesel remains to be seen, but there is some optimism (Jenner 2008; Wang *et al.* 2008). Microalgal biodiesel has high energy potential, as most of the algal dry weight can be used in production (Patil *et al.* 2008; Chisti 2008; Herro 2008), and has been cited as the only renewable biofuel source that has the potential to completely displace petroleum-derived transport fuels (Chisti 2008). It has been estimated that microalgae could account for half of the transport fuel needs of the US with just 1.1% of the country's cropland (Chisti 2008), and it can reportedly produce more fuel per area of land than maize, rapeseed or jatropha even when grown on land that is not suitable for agriculture, in seawater and brackish water (Gross 2008). If this were the case, then there would be significant potential to reduce biodiversity impacts, but there does not appear to have been any investigation of algal biofuels in this context. Currently the barriers to production appear to be economic, and large-scale production does not appear likely over the short term.

# 6 Sustainability criteria and their potential to reduce negative impacts on biodiversity

Several initiatives by governments or international bodies, such as the Roundtable on Sustainable Biofuels, have developed or are developing 'sustainability' standards and criteria for biofuel production. These standards, which can either be regulatory or voluntary, typically include criteria designed to ensure greenhouse gas savings, limit production of biofuels on carbon rich or biodiverse areas, and promote good environmental management, food security and social justice.

Regulatory standards are set by governing bodies, and adherence to them is mandatory. The European Commission (EC), for example, has developed regulatory standards through the renewable energy sources directive (EU-RES-D) that apply to all biofuel feedstocks used to meet the renewable energy targets, whether grown in or imported to the EU (Hennenberg *et al.* 2009). Switzerland has set stringent standards where all biofuels derived from oil palm, corn and soybeans are banned outright, and all other biofuels can only be used after they are evaluated against a range of criteria addressing GHG emissions, social, and environmental performance (Searchinger 2009).

Voluntary standards are developed by industry or other interested groups such as non-governmental organisations (NGOs), and typically set out criteria or principles that producers can adhere to in order to get accreditation to that standard. They lack the legal clout of regulatory standards, but can be applied across a wider geographic area. Initiatives such as the Roundtable on Sustainable Biofuels (RSB), the Better Sugar Cane Initiative, the Roundtable on Responsible Soy (RTRS) and the Roundtable on Sustainable Palm Oil (RSPO) have developed or are in the process of developing voluntary standards that consider, amongst other things, the biodiversity impacts of biofuel production (Palmujoki 2009). A full list and comparison of these initiatives can be found in Hennenberg *et al.* (2009).

To limit adverse biodiversity impacts, standards typically aim to influence where biofuels are produced, rather than how they are produced. They try to do this through the designation of certain ecosystems and areas of high importance for biodiversity as 'no go' areas for biofuel production, and the recommendation of areas suitable for biofuel production such as 'degraded land' (Fritsche *et al.* 2008). However, a number of practical issues are still to be resolved, including the contentious issues of how to define areas of 'high biodiversity importance' and 'degraded' land. Other issues include the incorporation of iLUC, and the implementation and verification of these criteria on the ground.

# 6.1 Areas of high biodiversity importance

A recent review of sustainability criteria found that all of the initiatives assessed included criteria related to both areas of high biodiversity and endangered or vulnerable species, as well as language to avoid the conversion of natural habitats and particular ecosystems such as forest (Hennenberg *et al.* 2009). However, 'high biodiversity importance' is difficult to define (Nelson & Robertson 2008). An area may be of importance for biodiversity if it supports high species diversity, or if it supports species, habitats and ecosystems of conservation concern. Further, as not all biodiversity is fixed to a location there may be a temporal element in the importance of an area (e.g. sites of aggregation of migratory species). Conversion of protected areas is usually explicitly prohibited by sustainability standards, but many of these areas of high biodiversity importance fall outside of the protected area network (Hennenberg *et al.* 2009). However, the wide range of other ways in which particular locations can be significant for biodiversity means that identifying areas of high biodiversity importance can be problematic and very dependent on the scale at which an assessment is made.

At the global scale, conservation scientists have used several different approaches to identify areas of importance for biodiversity conservation, such as Conservation International's biodiversity hotspots, or WWF's global 200 ecoregions, but these are generally not considered appropriate for decision making at the scale of biofuel production. At the national scale, Key Biodiversity Areas (KBAs) identify important

sites for biodiversity (particularly for endangered and endemic species) and include sites that have no legal protection (Eken et al. 2004). The High Conservation Value (HCV) concept is used in a number of sustainability criteria (Dehue et al. 2007), and recognises that areas have different types of conservation value that need to be defined in national and local contexts. HCV areas are identified through consultation, and are identified and mapped according to six loosely defined HCV categories of important land use types (Stewart et al. 2008). The RSB, for example, states that biofuel production should 'avoid negative impacts on biodiversity, ecosystems, and areas of High Conservation Value', and provides guidance that HCV areas can only be used in biofuel production if conservation values are left intact (RSB 2008). Other standards completely prohibit any exploitation or conversion of these areas for feedstock production (Hennenberg et al. 2009). There is little discussion in the literature of the relationship between the various standards and their varying levels of protection for 'high biodiversity' lands but it is clear that there is little consensus on how they should be defined and identified, and the identification of HCV lands is open to interpretation.

In addition to the high biodiversity areas, sustainability standards often include provisions to reduce the conversion of natural or semi-natural ecosystems; the loss of which could have significant negative impacts on biodiversity (Hennenberg *et al.* 2009). The EC Directive, for example, excludes biofuel production in 'pristine forests', 'high biodiversity grasslands', 'wetlands' and 'high carbon areas', and the RSB restricts conversion of native ecosystems and ecological corridors (RSB 2008). Whilst these provisions would deliver significant safeguards for biodiversity if properly applied, the definitions of these terms are still to be developed and are open to interpretation (Searchinger 2009). In Indonesia, for example, the exemption of only pristine forests would allow the conversion of the millions of acres of logged forest, which have high biodiversity value (Sheil *et al.* 2009). Similarly, it is unclear exactly what constitutes 'high biodiversity grassland', and this will differ from country to country according to relative biodiversity levels and existing management practices.

#### 6.2 Degraded land

Most sustainability criteria promote the production of biofuels on 'degraded land' to avoid impacts on food production and biodiversity. Several recent studies have suggested that expanding biofuels into degraded land could achieve carbon savings whilst significantly reducing biodiversity impacts (Metzger & Hutterman 2008; Bindraban *et al.* 2009; Fargione *et al.* 2008; Gibbs *et al.* 2008), and some authors have recommended that the production of biofuel feedstocks should be limited to degraded land and waste products (Gallagher 2008).

The problem with this concept is that there is no accepted definition of 'degraded land' (RSC 2008). This has led to vastly different estimates of the global availability

of such land. Recent research has suggested that the global potential for bioenergy production on abandoned agricultural land is 5% (Field *et al.* 2008) to 8% (Campbell *et al.* 2008) of current energy demand globally, and will therefore be insufficient to meet even the targets of the EU and US (Kanter 2008). The estimate by Campbell *et al.* (2008), which is based on historical land use data, satellite derived land cover data and global ecosystem modelling, provides a range of 385-472 Mha of available abandoned agricultural land, which does not compare favourably to most of the estimates of land requirements for biofuel production reported in Section 3. Land availability estimates very rarely take into account the land requirements for other purposes such as afforestation and renewable energy.

It has been suggested that taking 'degraded land' to mean 'low carbon land' could have significant biodiversity risks. For example, the Brazilian Cerrado is low in carbon compared with other lands (Fargione *et al.* 2008) and strictly following carbon-related sustainability criteria would justify its conversion although it is high in biodiversity. Even abandoned agricultural lands may have significant biodiversity importance (Ravindranath *et al.* 2009). Some of the 'degraded' lands of Europe or North America have been set aside for conservation and provide important habitat for birds such as Eurasian Skylarks (Scharlemann 2008). Under some definitions, logged forests could be considered degraded and available for biofuel production (Koh & Wilcove 2009) despite estimates that forests in Malaysia and Indonesia can recover 84% of their bird species 30 years after selective logging, whereas only 27% of bird species and 21% of butterfly species are estimated to remain after conversion of logged forests to oil palm (Koh & Wilcove, 2007a).

There are concerns that such definitions of degraded land could create incentives for conversion of degraded but high biodiversity forest, particularly as degraded forests have already been earmarked for conversion in some areas of Asia (FAO 2008a). Similar concerns have been raised over the status of semi-natural grasslands, which can contain high levels of biodiversity but are often overlooked (Ceotto 2008; Lysen et al. 2008; EEA 2004). It would, therefore, appear that the status of these 'degraded lands' needs to be carefully evaluated (Fritsche et al. 2008), with thorough evaluations that identify any potential negative impacts and put measures in place to mitigate them (Hennenberg et al. 2009).

Regardless of land availability concerns, biofuel production on degraded land is economically inferior to production on higher quality agricultural land. In Malaysia, most oil palm plantations are on newly cleared forest land, despite the existence of abandoned land (Nellemann *et al.* 2007). Even though second generation biofuels can be grown on marginal lands, they will have high water and fertiliser requirements, and yields will always be higher on productive land (Field *et al.* 2007). In addition, timber profits gained from land clearing can be used to overcome the initial costs of plantation development (EAC, 2008); a source of income that is not available from degraded land. Therefore, production on degraded land is unlikely to be implemented unless the standards imposed create economic incentives (AEA Technology 2008).

#### 6.3 Indirect land use change

The limited literature on this topic suggests that none of the current standards or environmental impact assessments (e.g. LCA; Menichette and Otto 2009) adequately addresses the issue of indirect land use change (iLUC) (Hennenberg et al. 2009). Furthermore it has been suggested that sustainability standards will not be able to fully address biodiversity impacts unless they can ensure that the displacement of land use does not affect highly biodiverse areas (Doornbosch & Steenblik 2007). Although it is thought that this issue will be at least partially resolved through the production of biofuels on degraded land or by using waste products (Gallagher 2008; Fritsche et al. 2008), others suggest that it will be difficult to overcome this issue without a full land use planning or accounting approach that incorporates agricultural and conservation (Hennenberg et al. 2009), and greater transparency in land use decisions (Koh & Wilcove 2009). Indeed, although there are models that aim at assessing indirect land-use change, assessment is usually limited to displacement of agricultural crops. However, these crops may displace 'degraded' pasture which may in turn displace biodiverse land (Ceotto 2008; Moreira 2007). Furthermore, even where effective land use policies are effective at addressing iLUC in one area, they will not be avoided unless they are adopted globally and for all agricultural commodities (Hennenberg et al. 2009). Assessing iLUC is clearly difficult and is to a large extent an uncertain process, which requires further research (Cornelissen and Dehue 2009).

#### 6.4 Practical implementation of standards

Although much of the literature focuses on the provisions included within biofuel standards, the success of any given standard will depend upon both the interpretation and application of that standard when implemented by the relevant stakeholders on the ground (Hennenberg). Some stakeholders have expressed concern that the standards are complicated and costly to implement, and that few independent assessments of their effectiveness have been made (Sheil *et al.* 2009). In addition, voluntary standards will only be effective if a large number of producers conform to them, and regulatory standards will only be effective if properly applied and enforced (House of Commons Environmental Audit Committee 2008). There are also concerns that the large number of different certification schemes will limit credibility and meaningful participation of stakeholders (Kaphengst *et al.* 2009; Zarrilli 2008). Finally, a particular omission identified in the literature is a full understanding of the environmental impacts of each biofuel feedstock (Doornbosch & Steenblik 2007), which would enable the identification of appropriate cultivation systems and best management practices (Hennenberg *et al.* 2009).

It has been suggested that lessons should be learned from forestry certification (Doornbosch & Steenblik 2007). Sustainability standards may help to reduce the negative biodiversity impacts of biofuels, but it appears that more work is needed to

ensure that these standards will achieve their goals. Issues identified in the literature include a lack of clarity on definitions, the lack of measures to prevent iLUC, and the confusing array of standards. It has also been emphasized that sustainability criteria are only part of the required solution (Kaphengst *et al.* 2009), and that decision makers will need to understand the implications of policy measures and management practices at different spatial scales in the context of wider land use planning (Robertson *et al.* 2008).

#### 7 Conclusion

The production of liquid biofuels is rapidly increasing. Demand-based projections suggest that this trend is likely to continue, largely driven by governmental targets and subsidies.

The impacts on biodiversity will depend upon the biofuel feedstocks, previous land use, and agricultural practices employed, and can be positive where well-managed plantations are established in suitable areas. However, there is evidence that the cultivation of many of the biofuel feedstocks are already having negative impacts on biodiversity as a result of habitat conversion and the 'off-farm' impacts of pollution and soil erosion. Most concern oil palm plantations, however. Further negative impacts are likely to be observed in the future as the land requirements for biofuel feedstock production increase. Indeed, the limited literature available suggests that biodiversity will continue to be negatively impacted under most current scenarios of biofuel production, largely as a result of habitat loss and fragmentation. The development of 'next generation' biofuels offers some potential for reducing biodiversity impacts, as perennial species grown on marginal lands and waste products from agriculture and forestry can be utilised. However, the potential impacts of large-scale production are largely unknown, and there is some scepticism over their ability to reduce land use requirements. There are also concerns over the use of invasive species, and the removal of 'waste' products from soil.

Given that biofuel production is increasing, a comprehensive assessment of the environmental impacts of biofuel production, and the identification of measures to reduce these impacts, is required at local to regional scales. Sustainability standards for biofuel production may help to reduce adverse impacts on biodiversity, and a number of these are currently under development, or in the early stages of implementation. However, they will need to overcome a number of issues surrounding definitions of key terms, and address the issue of indirect land use change if they are to be successfully implemented. In addition, it is likely that sustainability standards will only be part of the solution, and will need to be combined with improved land use planning.

Biofuels have the potential to contribute to climate change mitigation. However, this may need to be balanced against the negative impacts on biodiversity. The impacts on biodiversity are not always obvious (e.g. from indirect land use change) and more research is needed, especially at the local level since much of the current literature reviewed focuses on global overviews.

#### References

- AEA Technology. (2008) Review of work on the environmental sustainability of international biofuels production and use. DEFRA. UK
- Aratrakorn,S., Thunhikorn,S. & Donald,P.F. (2006) Changes in bird communities following conversion of lowland forest to oil palm and rubber plantations in southern Thailand. *Bird Conservation International*, **16**, 71-82.
- Bhagwat,S.A. & Willis,K.J. (2009) Conservation in Oil-Palm Landscapes. *Conservation Biology*, **23**, 245-246.
- Biemans, M., Waarts, Y., Nieto, A., Goba, V., Jones-Walters, L. & Zöckler, C. (2008) *Impacts of biofuel production on biodiversity in Europe*. ECNC-European Centre for Nature Conservation, Tilburg, the Netherlands.
- Bindraban, P., Bulte, E., Conijn, S., Eickhout, B., Hoogwijk, M. & Londo, M. (2009) *Can biofuels be sustainable by 2020? An assessment for an obligatory blending target of 10% in the Netherlands*. Climate Change, Scientific Assessment and Policy Analysis. Bilthoven, The Hague, Netherlands Environmental Assessment Agency.
- Blanco-Canqui, H. & Lal, R. (2009) Corn Stover Removal for Expanded Uses Reduces Soil Fertility and Structural Stability. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, **73**, 418-426.
- Brown,L. (2008) *Biofuels: renewable energy or environmental disaster in the making?* Worldwatch Institute.
- Brühl, C. & Eltz, T. (2009) Fuelling the biodiversity crisis: species loss of ground-dwelling forest ants in oil palm plantations in Sabah, Malaysia (Borneo). *Biodiversity and Conservation*. Doi: 10.1007/s10531-009-9596-4
- Buddenhagen, C.E., Chimera, C. & Clifford, P. (2009) Assessing Biofuel Crop Invasiveness. *Plos One*, 4, e5261.
- Bustamante, M.M.C., Melillo, J., Connor, D.J., Hardy, Y., Lambin, E., Lotze-Campen, H., Ravindranath, N.H., Searchinger, T., Tschirley, J. & Watson, H. (2009) What are the final land limits? Pages 265-285 R.W. Howarth and S. Bringezu (eds) *Biofuels: Environmental Consequences and Interactions with Changing Land Use*. Proceedings of the Scientific Committee on Problems of the Environment (SCOPE) International Biofuels Project Rapid Assessment, 22-25 September 2008, Gummersbach Germany. Cornell University, Ithaca NY, USA. (http://cip.cornell.edu/biofuels/).
- Butler, R.A., Koh, L.P. & Ghazoul, J. (2009) REDD in the red: palm oil could undermine carbon payment schemes. *Conservation Letters*, **2**, 67-73.
- Campbell, J.E., Lobell, D.B., Genova, R.C. & Field, C.B. (2008) The global potential of bioenergy on abandoned agriculture lands. *Environmental Science and Technology*, **42**, 5791-5794.
- Ceotto, E. (2008) Grasslands for bioenergy production. A review. *Agronomy for Sustainable Development*, **28**, 47-55.

- Chisti, Y. (2008) Biodiesel from microalgae beats bioethanol. *Trends in Biotechnology*, **26**, 126-131.
- Cornelissen, S. & Dehue, B. (2009) Summary of approaches to accounting for indirect impacts of biofuel production. Ecofys International BV, Utrecht, The Netherlands.
- Cramer,J. (2007). *Testing framework for sustainable biomass*. Final report from the project group "Sustainable production of biomass". Creative Energy Energy Transition.
- Danielsen, F., Beukema, H., Burgess, N.D., Parish, F., Bruhl, C.A., Donald, P.F., Murdiyarso, D., Phalan, B., Reijnders, L., Struebig, M. & Fitzherbert, E.B. (2009) Biofuel plantations on forested lands: Double jeopardy for biodiversity and climate. *Conservation Biology*, **23**, 348-358.
- Dehue,B., Meyer,S. & Hamelinck,C. (2007) *Towards a harmonised sustainable biomass certification scheme*. ECOFYS, Netherlands.
- Doornbosch, R. & Steenblik, R. (2007) *Biofuels: is the cure worse than the disease?* Technical report. OECD.
- Dufey, A. (2006) *Biofuels production, trade and sustainable development: emerging issues,* International Institute for Environment and Development, London.
- EEA. (2004) High nature value farmland: characteristics, trends and policy challenges. EEA report No 1/2004. EEA, Copenhagen, Denmark.
- Eggers, J., Troeltzsch, K., Falcucci, A., Maiorano, L., Verburg, P.H., Framstad, E., Louette, G., Maes, D., Nagy, S., Ozinga, W. & Delbaere, B. (2009) Is biofuel policy harming biodiversity in Europe? *GCB Bioenergy*, **1**, 18-34.
- Eickhout,B., van den Born,G.J., Notenboom,J., van Oorschot,M., Ros,J.P.M., van Vuuren,D.P. & Westhoek,H.J. (2008) *Local and global consequences of the EU renewable directive for biofuels. Testing the sustainability criteria.* MNP report.
- Eken, G., Bennun, L., Brooks, T.M., Darwall, W., Fishpool, L.D.C., Foster, M., Knox, D., Langhammer, P., Matiku, P., Radford, E., Salaman, P., Sechrest, W., Smith, M.L., Spector, S. & Tordoff, A. (2004) Key biodiversity areas as site conservation targets. *Bioscience*, **54**, 1110-1118.
- FAO. (2008a) Forests and Energy: Key Issues. FAO Forestry Paper 154. FAO, Rome.
- FAO. (2008b) The state of food and Agriculture 2008. Biofuels: prospects, risks and opportunities. FAO, Rome, Italy.
- FAPRI (2008) *US and world agricultural outlook*. Iowa, USA, Food and Agricultural Policy Research Institute.
- Fargione, J., Hill, J., Tilman, D., Polasky, S. & Hawthorne, P. (2008) Land clearing and the biofuel carbon debt. *Science*, **319**, 1235-1238.
- Farrand, D.T. & Ryan, M.R. (2005) Impact of the Conservation Reserve Program on Wildlife Conservation in the Midwest.
- Farrell, A.E., Plevin, R.J., Turner, B.T., Jones, A.D., O'Hare, M. & Kammen, D.M. (2006) Ethanol can contribute to energy and environmental goals. *Science*, **311**, 506-508.

- Field, C.B., Campbell, J.E. & Lobell, D.B. (2008) Biomass energy: the scale of the potential resource. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution*, **23**, 65-72.
- Fitzherbert, E.B., Struebig, M.J., Morel, A., Danielsen, F., hl, C.A., Donald, P.F. & Phalan, B. (2008) How will oil palm expansion affect biodiversity? *Trends in Ecology and Evolution*, **23**, 538-545.
- Fritsche, U.R., Hennenberg, K.J. & Wiegmann, K. (2008) *Bioenergy and Biodiversity: Potential for Sustainable Use of Degraded Lands* Briefing Paper for the Information Event at CBD-COP9 on May 27, 2008. Darmstadt.
- Gallagher, E. (2008) The Gallagher Review of the indirect effects of biofuels production. Renewable Fuels Agency, UK.
- GBEP (2008) A Review of the Current State of Bioenergy Development in G8 +5 Countries. Rome, Italy, FAO/GBEP.
- Gerbens-Leenes, W., Hoekstra, A.Y. & van der Meer, T.H. (2009) The water footprint of bioenergy. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **106**, 10219-10223.
- Gibbs,H.K., Johnston,M., Foley,J.A., Holloway,T., Monfreda,C., Ramankutty,N. & Zaks,D. (2008) Carbon payback times for crop-based biofuel expansion in the tropics: the effects of changing yield and technology. *Environmental Research Letters*, 3.
- Global Forest Coalition & Global Justice Ecology Project. (2008) From Meals to Wheels: the social and ecological catastrophe of agrofuels.
- Grain (2007) The new scramble for Africa. Seedling, 36-45.
- Green, R.E., Cornell, S.J., Scharlemann, J.P.W. & Balmford, A. (2005) Farming and the fate of wild nature. *Science*, **307**, 550-555.
- Groom, M.J., Gray, E.M. & Townsend, P.A. (2008) Biofuels and biodiversity: Principles for creating better policies for biofuel production. *Conservation Biology*, **22**, 602-609.
- Gross, M. (2008) Algal biofuel hopes. Current Biology, 18, R46-R47.
- Gurgel, A., Reilly, J.M. & Paltsev, S. Potential Land Use Implications of a Global Biofuels Industry. 155. 2008.
- Hansen,M.C., Stehman,S.V., Potapov,P.V., Loveland,T.R., Townshend,J.R.G., DeFries,R.S., Pittman,K.W., Arunarwati,B., Stolle,F., Steininger,M.K., Carroll,M. & DiMiceli,C. (2008) Humid tropical forest clearing from 2000 to 2005 quantified by using multitemporal and multiresolution remotely sensed data. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **105**, 9439-9444.
- Harberl,H., Heinz Erb,K., Krausmann,F., Gaube,V., Bondeau,A., Plutzar,C., Gingrich,S., Lucht,W. & Fischer-Kowalski,M. (2007) Quantifying and mapping the human appropriation of net primary production in earth's terrestrial ecosystems. *PNAS Early Edition*.
- Heaton, E.A., Dohleman, F.G. & Long, S.P. (2008) Meeting US biofuel goals with less land: the potential of Miscanthus. *Global Change Biology*, **14**, 2000-2014.

- Hennenberg, K.J., Dragisic, C., Haye, S., Hewson, J., Semroe, B., Savy, C., Weigmann, K., Fehrenbach, H. & Fritsche, U.R. (2009) Bioenergy and biodiversity protection. *Conservation Biology (in press)*.
- Herro, A. (2008) Better than corn? Algae set to beat out other biofuel feedstocks. *World Watch*, **21**, 4.
- Hill, J., Nelson, E., Tilman, D., Polasky, S. & Tiffany, D. (2006) Environmental, economic, and energetic costs and benefits of biodiesel and ethanol biofuels. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **103**, 11206-11210.
- Hoojier, A., Silvius, M., Wosten, H. & Page, S. (2006). Assessment of CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from drained peatlands in SE Asia. A technical report. Netherlands, Wetlands International.
- House of Commons Environmental Audit Committee (2008) *Are Biofuels Sustainable?* First Report, Volume 1. London, House of Commons.
- Howarth,R.W., Bringezu,S., Bekunda,M., de Fraiture,C., Maene,L., Martinelli,C., Maene,L. & Sala,O. (2009) *Rapid assessment on biofuels and environment: overview and key findings*. Pages 1-13 in R.W. Howarth and S. Bringezu (eds), Biofuels: Environmental Consequences and Interactions with Changing Land Use. Proceedings of the Scientific Committee on Problems of the Environment (SCOPE) International Biofuels Project Rapid Assessment, 22-25 September 2008, Gummersbach Germany. Cornell University, Ithaca NY, USA. (http://cip.cornell.edu/biofuels/).
- Jenner, M. (2008) Algae The wonder crop of tomorrow? *BioCycle*, **49**, 44.
- Johnston, M., Foley, J.A., Holloway, T., Kucharik, C. & Monfreda, C. (2009) Resetting global expectations from agricultural biofuels. *Environmental Research Letters*, **4**, 014004.
- Jungbluth, N., Busser, S., Frischknecht, R. & Tuchschmid, M. (2008) *Life Cycle Assessment of Biomass-to-Liquid Fuels*. Final Report. Berne.
- Junginger, M., Faaij, A., Rosillo-Calle, F. & Wood, J. (2006) The growing role of biofuels-opportunities, challenges and pitfalls. *International Sugar Journal*, **1295**, 618.
- Kaphengst, T., Ma, M.S. & Schlegel, S. (2009) At a tipping point? How the debate on biofuel standards sparks innovative ideas for the general future of standardisation and certification schemes. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, In Press, Corrected Proof.
- Khosla, V. (2008) Biofuels: Clarifying assumptions. Science, 322, 371-372.
- Kline, K.L. & Dale, V.H. (2008) Biofuels: Effects on land and fire. Science, 321, 199.
- Koh, L.P. & Wilcove, D.S. (2007a) Is oil palm agriculture really destroying tropical biodiversity? *Conservation Letters*, **1**, 60-64.
- Koh, L.P. (2007) Potential habitat and biodiversity losses from intensified biodiesel feedstock production. *Conservation Biology*, **21**, 1373-1375.
- Koh,L.P. (2008) Can oil palm plantations be made more hospitable for forest butterflies and birds? *Journal of Applied Ecology*, **45**, 1002-1009.

- Koh, L.P. & Ghazoul, J. (2008) Biofuels, biodiversity, and people: Understanding the conflicts and finding opportunities. *Biological Conservation*, **141**, 2450-2460.
- Koh,L.P. & Wilcove,D.S. (2009) Oil palm: disinformation enables deforestation. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, **24**, 67-68.
- Koh, L.P. & Wilcove, D.S. (2007b) Cashing in palm oil for conservation. *Nature*, **448**, 993-994.
- Lovett, J.C. (2007) Biofuels and ecology. *African Journal of Ecology*, **45**, 117-119.
- Lysen, E., van Egmond, S., et al. (2008) Biomass Assessment: Assessment of global biomass potentials and their links to food, water, biodiversity, energy demand and economy main report.
- Maddox, T., Priatna, D., Gemita, E. & Salampessy, A. (2007) *The Conservation of Tigers and Other Wildlife in Oil Palm Plantations*, Zoological Society of London.
- Machado-Filho,H. (2008) Climate change and the international trade of biofuels. *CCLR The Climate and Carbon Law Review*, **2**, 67-77
- Martinelli, L.A. & Filoso, S. (2008) Expansion of sugarcane ethanol production in Brazil: Environmental and social challenges. *Ecological Applications*, **18**, 885-898.
- Menichetti, E. & Otto, M. (2009) Energy balance and greenhouse gas emissions of biofuels from a life-cycle perspective. Pages 81-109 In R.W. Howarth and S. Bringezu (eds) *Biofuels: Environmental Consequences and Interactions with Changing Land Use*.
- Metzger, J.O. & Hutterman, A. (2008) Sustainable global energy supply based on lignocellulosic biomass from afforestation of degraded areas. *Naturwissenschaften*.
- Meyerson, L.A. (2008) Biosecurity, biofuels, and biodiversity. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment, 6, 291.
- Milder, J.C., McNeely, J.A., Shames, S.A. & Scherr, S.J. (2008) Biofuels and ecoagriculture: can bioenergy production enhance landscape-scale ecosystem conservation and rural livelihoods? *International Journal of Agricultural Sustainability*, **6**, 105.
- Miles, L., Kapos, V., Gibbs, H.K., Lysenko, I. & Campbell, A. (2008) Mapping vulnerability of tropical forest to conversion and resulting potential CO<sub>2</sub> emissions. A rapid assessment for the Eliasch Review. UNEP World Conservation Monitoring Centre.
- Moreira, J.R. (2006) Brazil's experience with bioenergy. In *Bioenergy and Agriculture: promises and challenges*. 2020 Focus 14, IFPRI, Washington, D.C.
- Morton, D.C., DeFries, R.S., Randerson, J.T., Giglio, L., Schroeder, W. & van der Werf, G.R. (2008) Agricultural intensification increases deforestation fire activity in Amazonia. *Global Change Biology*, **14**, 2262-2275.

- Msangi,S., Sulser,T., Rosegrant,M., Valmonte-Santos,R. & Ringler,C. (2008) *Global Scenarios for Biofuels: Impacts and Implications*. IFPRI. Biofuels and global food balance.
- Muller, A., Schmidhuber, J., Hoogeveen, J. & Steduto, P. (2008) Some insights in the effect of growing bio-energy demand on global food security and natural resources. *Water Policy*, **10**, 83-94.
- Nellemann, C., Miles, L., Kaltenborn, B.P., Virtue, M. & Ahlenius, H.E. (2007) *The last stand of the orangutan State of emergency: Illegal logging, fire and palm oil in Indonesia's national parks*. United Nations Environment Programme, GRID-Arendal, Norway, www.grida.no.
- Nelson,G.C. & Robertson,R.D. (2008) Green gold or green wash: environmental consequences of biofuels in the developing world. *Review of Agricultural Economics*, **30**, 517-529.
- Nepstad, D.C., Stickler, C.M., Soares, B. & Merry, F. (2008) Interactions among Amazon land use, forests and climate: prospects for a near-term forest tipping point. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences*, **363**, 1737-1746.
- OECD/FAO. (2008) *Agricultural Outlook 2008-2017*. OECD/FAO. Agricultural Outlook, France.
- Palmujoki, E. (2009) Global principles for sustainable biofuel production and trade. *International Environmental Agreements*, **209**, 135-151.
- Patil, V., Tran, K.Q. & Giselrod, H.R. (2008) Towards sustainable production of biofuels from microalgae. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, **9**, 1188-1195.
- Perlack,R.D., Wright L.L, Turhollow,A.F., Graham,R.L., Stokes,B.H. & Erbach,D.C. (2005) *Biomass as Feedstock for a Bioenergy and Bioproducts Industry: The Technical Feasibility of a Billion-Ton Annual Supply.* DOE/GO-102005-2135 also ORNL/TM-2005/66. A joint U.S. Department of Energy and U.S. Department of Agriculture report available online at: http://www1.eere.energy.gov/biomass/publications.html.
- Phalan, B., Fitzherbert, E.B., Rafflegeau, S., Struebig, M.J. & Verwilghen, A. (2009) Conservation in Oil-Palm Landscapes. *Conservation Biology*, **23**, 244-245.
- Ravindranath, N.H., Manuvie, R., Fargione, J., Canadell, J.G., Berndes, G., Woods, J., Watson, H. & Sathaye, J. (2009) Greenhouse gas implications of land use and land conversion to biofuel crops. Pages 111-125 In R.W. Howarth and S. Bringezu (eds) *Biofuels: Environmental Consequences and Interactions with Changing Land Use.* Proceedings of the Scientific Committee on Problems of the Environment (SCOPE) International Biofuels Project Rapid Assessment, 22-25 September 2008, Gummersbach Germany. Cornell University, Ithaca NY, USA. (http://cip.cornell.edu/biofuels/).
- Righelato, R. & Spracklen, D.V. (2007) Carbon Mitigation by Biofuels or by Saving and Restoring Forests? *Science*, **317**, 902.
- Robertson, G.P., Dale, V.H., Doering, O.C., Hamburg, S.P., Melillo, J.M., Wander, M.M., Parton, W.J., Adler, P.R., Barney, J.N., Cruse, R.M., Duke, C.S.,

- Fearnside, P.M., Follett, R.F., Gibbs, H.K., Goldemberg, J., Mladenoff, D.J., Ojima, D., Palmer, M.W., Sharpley, A., Wallace, L., Weathers, K.C., Wiens, J.A. & Wilhelm, W.W. (2008) Agriculture Sustainable Biofuels Redux. *Science*, **322**, 49-50.
- Rowe,R.L., Street,N.R. & Taylor,G. (2009) Identifying potential environmental impacts of large-scale deployment of dedicated bioenergy crops in the UK. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, **13**, 271-290.
- Royal Society, RSC (2008) Sustainable biofuels: prospects and challenges. The Royal Society, Cardiff, UK.
- RSB (2008). Global Principles and criteria for sustainable biofuel production, Version Zero. Retrieved August27,2008, from <a href="http://cgse.epfl.ch/webdav/site/cgse/shared/">http://cgse.epfl.ch/webdav/site/cgse/shared/</a>.
- Rubin, E.M. (2008) Genomics of cellulosic biofuels. Nature, 454, 841-845.
- Sala,O.E., Sax,D. & Leslie,H. (2009) Biodiversity consequences of biofuel production. Pages 127-137 In R.W. Howarth and S. Bringezu (eds) *Biofuels: Environmental Consequences and Interactions with Changing Land Use.*Proceedings of the Scientific Committee on Problems of the Environment (SCOPE) International Biofuels Project Rapid Assessment, 22-25 September 2008, Gummersbach Germany. Cornell University, Ithaca NY, USA. (http://cip.cornell.edu/biofuels/).
- Sandker, M., Suwarno, A. & Campbell, B.M. (2007) Will forests remain in the face of oil palm expansion? Simulating change in Malinau, Indonesia. *Ecology and Society*, **12**.
- Sawyer, D. (2008) Climate change, biofuels and eco-social impacts in the Brazilian Amazon and Cerrado. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences*, **363**, 1747-1752.
- Scharlemann, J.P.W. (2008) Can bird research clarify the biodiversity benefits and drawbacks of biofuels? *Ibis*, **150**, 640-642.
- Scharlemann, J.P.W. & Laurance, W.F. (2008b) Environmental Science: How Green Are Biofuels? *Science*, **319**, 43-44.
- Schmer, M.R., Vogel, K.P., Mitchell, R.B. & Perrin, R.K. (2008) Net energy of cellulosic ethanol from switchgrass. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **105**, 464-469.
- Searchinger, T. (2009) Government policies and drivers of world biofuels, sustainability criteria, certification proposals and their limitations. Pages 37 52 in R.W. Howarth and S. Bringezu (eds) Biofuels: Environmental Consequences and Interactions with Changing Land Use. Proceedings of the Scientific Committee on Problems of the Environment (SCOPE) International Biofuels Project Rapid Assessment, 22-25 September 2008, Gummersbach Germany. Cornell University, Ithaca NY, USA. (http://cip.cornell.edu/biofuels/).
- Searchinger, T., Heimlich, R., Houghton, R.A., Dong, F.X., Elobeid, A., Fabiosa, J., Tokgoz, S., Hayes, D. & Yu, T.H. (2008) Use of US croplands for biofuels

- increases greenhouse gases through emissions from land-use change. *Science*, **319**, 1238-1240.
- Sheil, D., Casson, A., Meijaard, E., van Noordwijk, M., Gaskell, J., Sunderland-Groves, J., Wertz, K. & Kanninen, M. (2009) The impacts and opportunities of oil palm in Southeast Asia What do we know and what do we need to know? Occasional paper no. 51. CIFOR, Bogor, Indonesia. CIFOR.
- Sielhorst, S., Molenaar, J.W. & Offermans, D. (2008) *Biofuels in Africa. An assessment of risks and benefits for African wetlands*. Comissioned by Wetlands International.
- Smeets, E.M.W., Faaij, A.P.C., Lewandowski, I.M. & Turkenburg, W.C. (2007) A bottom-up assessment and review of global bio-energy potentials to 2050. *Progress in Energy and Combustion Science*, **33**, 56-106.
- Somerville, C. (2007) Biofuels. Current Biology, 17, R115-R119.
- Soyka, T., Palmer, C. & Engel, S. (2007) The Impacts of Tropical Biofuel Production on Land-use: the case of Indonesia.
- Steenblik,R. (2007) Biofuels at what cost? Government support for ethanol and biodiesel in selected OECD countries: A synthesis of reports addressing subsidies for biofuels in Australia, Canada, the European Union, Switzerland and the United States. IISD, Geneva, Switzerland.
- Stewart, C., George, P., Rayden, T. & Nussbaum, R. (2008) Good practice guidelines for High Conservation Value assessments. ProForest, Oxford, UK.
- Stickler, C., Coe, M., Nepstad, D., Fiske, G. & Lefebvre, P. (2007) Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and forest Degradation (REDD): Readiness for REDD a preliminary global assessment of tropical forested land suitability for agriculture. A Report for the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) Conference of the Parties (COP), Thirteenth Session, 3-14 December 2007, Bali, Indonesia. Woods Hole Research Center, Falmouth, MA.
- Tilman, D., Hill, J. & Lehman, C. (2006) Carbon-Negative Biofuels from Low-Input High-Diversity Grassland Biomass. *Science*, **314**, 1598-1600.
- Turner, E.C. & Foster, W.A. (2009) The impact of forest conversion to oil palm on arthropod abundance and biomass in Sabah, Malaysia. *Journal of Tropical Ecology*, **25**, 23-30.
- Turner, E.C., Snaddon, J.L., Fayle, T.M. & Foster, W.A. (2008) Oil palm research in context: Identifying the need for biodiversity assessment. *Plos One*, **3**.
- UNCTAD (2006) The emerging biofuel market: regulatory, trade and development implications. United Nations, New York and Geneva
- UNEP (2009) Towards sustainable production and use of resources: assessing biofuels.
- Uryu,Y., Mott,C., Foead,N., Yulianto,K., Budiman,A., Setiabudi, Takakai,F., Sunarto, Purastuti,E., Fadhli,N., Hutajulu,C.M.B., Jaenicke,J., Hatano,R., Siegert,F. & Stuwe,M. (2008) Deforestation, Forest Degradation, Biodiversity Loss and CO<sub>2</sub> Emissions in Riau, Sumatra, Indonesia. WWF Indonesia Technical Report. 74 pp. Jakarta, Indonesia.

- Venter, O., Meijaard, E., Possingham, H., Dennis, R., Sheil, D., Wich, S., Hovani, L. & Wilson, K. (2009) Carbon payments as a safeguard for threatened tropical mammals. *Conservation Letters*, **2**, 123-129.
- Wang,B., Li,Y., Wu,N. & Lan,C.Q. (2008) CO2 bio-mitigation using microalgae. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, **79**, 707-718.
- Worldwatch Institute (2007) Biofuels for Transport: Global Potential and Implications for Energy and Agriculture.
- WWF. (2006) WWF and the EU Biofuels Communication. WWF
- Zah,R., Boni,H., Gauch,M., Hischier,R., Lehmann,M. & Wager,P. (2007) Life Cycle Assessment of Energy Products: environmental impact assessment of biofuels executive summary. EMPA, Switzerland.
- Zarrilli,S. (2008) *Making Certification Work for Sustainable Development: The Case of Biofuels*. United Nations, New York and Geneva.